
France must bring counter-terrorism
law in line with international rights
obligations – UN experts

27 September 2017 – Warning of possible “discriminatory repercussions,”
especially for Muslims, two United Nations rights experts expressed concern
over a new law that may perpetuate the emergency measures France introduced
in 2015 – establishing a permanent state of emergency.

“The normalization of emergency powers has grave consequences for the
integrity of rights protection in France, both within and beyond the context
of counter-terrorism,” said the Special Rapporteur on the protection of human
rights in the context of countering terrorism, Fionnuala Ní Aoláin, today in
a statement calling on France to honour its international human rights
commitments and obligations while debating the new draft law.

The draft law “to Strengthen Internal Security and the Fight Against
Terrorism” was approved by the Senate on 18 July and is currently being
debated by the National Assembly.

On 22 September in a letter to the French Government, Ms. Ní Aoláin drew
attention to several provisions of the draft that may adversely impact
people’s rights to liberty and security as well as freedoms of movement,
peaceful assembly, expression and religion.

Echoing these concerns, the Special Rapporteur on human rights defenders,
Michel Forst, reiterated his fear that, if adopted, the law would impair
rights to liberty, security, freedom of assembly, freedom of religion and
others.

“As France is strengthening its fight against terrorism, the draft bill
includes a number of security measures, which will incorporate into ordinary
law several restrictions on civil liberties currently in place under France’s
state of emergency,” Ms. Ní Aoláin pointed out.

She underscored that both regional and international human rights
institutions affirm that the means open to the State to regulate terrorism by
law are limited by its compliance with international human rights standards.
The duration of the state of emergency must be time-bound, revised regularly,
and meet the criteria of necessity and proportionality.

The two UN experts expressed concern about the vague wording in certain
provisions of the draft bill – particularly the definitions of terrorism and
threats to national security – that gives the authorities powers that may be
used in an arbitrary manner and non-judicial officers – specifically prefects
and police officers – broad discretion and a wider scope for control
practices, which may have discriminatory repercussions for French residents,
particularly Muslim.
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